

# Lessons to be learned from the Australian “asset recycling” program

Research Brief • In the Public Interest • June 2017

**A**s debate over President Donald Trump’s proposed \$1 trillion infrastructure plan continues in Congress and the media, some are proposing that the U.S. look to Australia—specifically, that country’s “asset recycling” program—for a model of how to support a long-term program of badly needed infrastructure investment. While asset recycling may sound like a new invention, it’s simply privatization rebranded with a new name—selling off existing public infrastructure to pay for new infrastructure. In Australia, asset recycling schemes have amounted to expensive loans with long-term concession contracts that have had problematic features.

Introduced in 2014, the Australian asset recycling program ultimately crashed and burned, and the fund itself was formally ended in December 2016. The Tony Abbott government was unable to get enabling legislation and funding for the program through the Senate, which had held extensive hearings on the asset recycling program and raised multiple criticisms of its economics, administrative feasibility, transparency, conceptual soundness, riskiness, fairness, policy impact, and ability to deliver good and necessary public infrastructure.

Our own country’s experience shows that transferring control of public infrastructure to private interests is fraught with problems.

One such example is the privatization of Chicago’s parking meters. In 2009, Chicago signed a 75-year public-private partnership with a consortium of companies for the operation of the city’s 36,000 parking meters. Although the city received \$1.15 billion in the deal, Chicago drivers will pay the consortium at least \$11.6 billion to park at meters over the life of the contract.<sup>1</sup>

The contract required Chicago to raise parking meter fees by 200 to 800 percent, depending on the area of the city, from 2009 to 2013,<sup>2</sup> which raised parking rates to \$7 for two hours of parking in some parts of the city.<sup>3</sup> The contract also requires Chicago to compensate the consortium whenever the city makes decisions that adversely impact the consortium’s ability to collect revenue, such as temporarily closing streets, even for community parades and street fairs.<sup>4</sup> The city is also restricted from making improvements to streets that have meters, such as adding bike lanes or expanding sidewalks, because these projects might “compete” with the meters and decrease corporate revenues. These restrictions severely limit the city’s future ability to accommodate residents, including bicyclists, pedestrians, and transit users.<sup>5</sup> Already, the city has had to pay the consortium \$31 million due to these contract provisions.<sup>6</sup>

Another example is the Indiana Toll Road, one of the country’s first large public-private partnerships. The contract contained provisions that forced the state of Indiana to pay

the road's private operators nearly \$450,000 in penalties after state officials waived tolls during a flood emergency to help evacuating residents.<sup>7</sup>

Given the troubles with privatization in the U.S., we should be wary of schemes that further embed private interests into plans to rebuild the country's infrastructure. Below are important problems with the Australian asset recycling program that should serve as lessons. Far from being a model to be followed, the Australian program is a model for what should not be done to promote badly needed infrastructure improvements in the U.S.

## **Asset recycling encourages flawed decision-making and distorts incentives**

The Trump Administration has mentioned offering a “bonus” to incentivize state and local governments to sell their assets in order to generate money for new infrastructure. As Gary Cohn, director of Trump's National Economic Council and former president of Goldman Sachs, explained, “The bigger the thing you privatize, the more money we'll give you.”<sup>8</sup>

The Australian asset recycling program offered a 15 percent federal subsidy for states and territories that sold existing assets. However, this subsidy encouraged flawed decision-making and distorted incentives. Decisions to privatize existing assets were heavily influenced by the presence of the subsidy.

In 2015, the Northern Territory government, in an attempt to access asset recycling funds, privatized two major public assets, including a lease of Darwin Port to a Chinese company for 99 years without an understanding of where the money would go.<sup>9</sup> Instead of encouraging thorough analysis of whether privatization is truly in the public's interest, the subsidy incentivizes states and local governments to rush and distort decisions with little transparency in an effort to get federal funding.

## **Asset recycling does long-term damage to public balance sheets**

There have been concerns that the Australian asset recycling program has done long-term damage to the government's balance sheet by transferring income-producing assets to the private sector. After reviewing more than a decade of experience in Australia and the United Kingdom, Professor John Quiggin of the University of Queensland concluded: “In reality, most privatizations have reduced public sector net worth, either because the assets have been underpriced, or because the proceeds have been dissipated in current expenditure or economically unsound investment projects.”<sup>10</sup>

This dynamic certainly has been true in the U.S. experience as well. As mentioned above, Chicago received \$1.15 billion for its parking meters, but drivers will pay the private companies at least \$11.6 billion to park over the life of the 75-year contract, revenues which the city will lose out on. Shortly after the deal was signed, Chicago's Inspector General concluded the city significantly undersold the asset.<sup>11</sup>

## Asset recycling sets up the potential for unfairness and inequity between states and localities

As the Australian experience shows, there are several ways in which asset recycling sets up the potential for unfairness and inequity between states and localities.

First, the state of Victoria has recently clashed with the Australian federal government over what infrastructure investments qualify for the program. Victoria signed a 50-year lease for the Port of Melbourne but was denied the 15 percent subsidy by the federal government, which insisted that the bonus be used for the already-funded Melbourne Metro rail project rather than the removal of dangerous level crossings, for which the state wanted to use the bonus money.<sup>12</sup>

The federal subsidy can become a political football to incentivize projects that those with power want to build over projects that may be more critical but less popular. The subsidy can also become a valuable way to reward or punish particular states or localities. The Treasurer of Victoria has accused the federal government of withholding the bonus funds for politically motivated reasons.<sup>13</sup>

In the U.S., funds have been poured into pet projects without a careful analysis of actual community needs. In August 2010, Indianapolis leased its almost 3,700 city parking meters in the downtown and Broad Ripple areas to a consortium comprised of Xerox subsidiary Affiliated Computer Services (ACS) and several local companies. The city received a payment of \$20 million up front for the 50-year lease. The city then basically engaged in asset recycling by using part of those proceeds to help build a pet project of the former mayor—a privatized \$15 million three-story, 350-space garage, which opened in 2013. Five months after opening, the garage was just 5.5 percent full on average and only 20 percent full during weekend evenings, the busiest period. Even with changes in pricing and other factors, the garage still sits nearly empty.<sup>14</sup>

Asset recycling also runs the risk of favoring asset-rich states. In announcing the program he architected, then-federal Treasurer Joe Hockey conceded in 2014 that, as the Sydney Morning Herald put it, “some states would get more money from the [incentive] pool than others because some states had more public assets to sell.”<sup>15</sup> An asset recycling program sets up the very real possibility that states and localities that have assets to sell or assets in the pipeline ready to be sold will see more benefit than areas, such as rural areas, that don’t have as many assets to sell. As with the Trump Administration’s broader infrastructure plan, rural areas stand to lose out on infrastructure investment.

## An asset recycling program can set up perverse incentives that can negatively impact cities and states

In 2015, the Australian Senate Economics References Committee conducted hearings around the asset recycling program and produced a report that included the below concerns:<sup>16</sup>

“The committee is concerned about the possibility that **incentives under the Asset Recycling Initiative may encourage privatization without effective public consultation and communication strategies, and without appropriate consideration or analysis of future costs.** The committee strongly encourages governments to conduct proper, **rigorous analysis of the all current and future costs associated with privatization projects.** In addition, **thorough and appropriate public consultation** should be always be undertaken, including consultation around transactions costs and the cost of creating **an appropriate regulatory environment and compliance with those arrangements.**”

The risks and costs that are inherent in any privatization deal are exacerbated by the incentives in an asset recycling program. Rushed decision-making to meet program deadlines, lack of transparency, and high transaction costs are important concerns that experts and lawmakers have expressed about the now-dormant Australian asset recycling program, and the U.S. should take those concerns very seriously before considering a similar program.

*This research brief was adapted from “The Australian Model of Asset Recycling” produced by Lee Cokorinos/Democracy Strategies for In the Public Interest*

## About In the Public Interest



**In the Public Interest** is a research and policy center committed to promoting the common good and democratic control of public goods and services. We help citizens, public officials, advocacy groups, and researchers better understand the impacts that government contracts and public-private agreements have on service quality, democratic decision-making, and public budgets. For more information, please visit [inthepublicinterest.org](http://inthepublicinterest.org).

## Notes

- 1 Darrell Preston, “Morgan Stanley Group’s \$11 Billion Makes Chicago Taxpayers Cry,” Bloomberg, August 9, 2010. <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-08-09/morgan-stanley-group-s-11-billion-from-chicago-meters-makes-taxpayers-cry.html>
- 2 Kevin DeGood, “The Hazards of Noncompete Clauses in Public-Private Partnership Deals,” Center for American Progress, July 27, 2016. <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/07/27/141873/the-hazards-of-noncompete-clauses-in-public-private-partnership-deals/>
- 3 Mayor Rahm Emanuel renegotiated the contract to exchange Sunday free parking for increased hours to 10 p.m. for the rest of the week.
- 4 David Futrelle, “Chicago’s Parking Meter Debacle: The Check Is Not in the Mail,” Time Magazine, May 11, 2012. <http://business.time.com/2012/05/11/chicagos-parking-meter-debacle-the-check-is-not-in-the-mail/>
- 5 Whet Moser, “The Parking Meter Lease, and Non-Compete Clauses, Rear Their Heads Again,” Chicago Magazine, May 4, 2012. <http://www.chicagomag.com/Chicago-Magazine/The-312/May-2012/The-Parking-Meter-Lease-And-Non-Compete-Clauses-Rear-Their-Heads-Again/>
- 6 Kevin DeGood, “The Hazards of Noncompete Clauses in Public-Private Partnership Deals,” Center for American Progress, July 27, 2016. <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/07/27/141873/the-hazards-of-noncompete-clauses-in-public-private-partnership-deals/>

- 7 Matthew Goldstein and Patricia Cohen, "Public-Private Projects Where the Public Pays and Pays," The New York Times, June 6, 2017. [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/06/business/dealbook/trump-infrastructure-plan-privatized-taxpayers.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/06/business/dealbook/trump-infrastructure-plan-privatized-taxpayers.html?_r=0)
- 8 Michael Laris, "Trump advisers call for privatizing some public assets to build new infrastructure," The Washington Post, May 23, 2017. [https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/trafficandcommuting/trump-advisers-call-for-selling-off-old-assets-to-build-new-infrastructure/2017/05/23/657aa2c6-2f53-11e7-9534-00e4656c22aa\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.739c0e22cbea](https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/trafficandcommuting/trump-advisers-call-for-selling-off-old-assets-to-build-new-infrastructure/2017/05/23/657aa2c6-2f53-11e7-9534-00e4656c22aa_story.html?utm_term=.739c0e22cbea)
- 9 Helen Davidson, "NT government assets privatised without knowing where proceeds will go," The Guardian, December 16, 2015. <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2015/dec/16/nt-government-assets-privatised-without-knowing-where-proceeds-will-go>
- 10 New Matilda, "Six Impossible Things About Privatisation," March 30, 2014. <https://newmatilda.com/2014/03/30/six-impossible-things-about-privatisation/>
- 11 City of Chicago Office of the Inspector General, "An Analysis of the Lease of the City's Parking Meters, June 2, 2009. <http://chicagoinspectorgeneral.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/03/Parking-Meter-Report.pdf>
- 12 Australian Associated Press, "Victoria 'shortchanged' by Coalition over \$9.7bn Melbourne port lease," The Guardian, October 10, 2016. <https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/oct/11/victoria-short-changed-by-coalition-over-97bn-melbourne-port-lease>
- 13 Tim Pallas, "Minister Statement: Federal Asset Recycling Initiative," October 12, 2016. <http://www.timpallas.com.au/parliament/minister-statement-federal-asset-recycling-initiative/>
- 14 Stephen Miller, "This Nearly-Empty Indianapolis Parking Garage Is an Epic Waste of Public Money," Streetsblog USA, May 30, 2017. <http://usa.streetsblog.org/2017/05/30/this-nearly-empty-indianapolis-parking-garage-is-an-epic-waste-of-public-money/>
- 15 Gareth Hutchens, "Joe Hockey promises federal fund to fill 'infrastructure hole' through state asset sales," The Sydney Morning Herald, March 28, 2014. <http://www.smh.com.au/business/the-economy/joe-hockey-promises-federal-fund-to-fill-infrastructure-hole-through-state-asset-sales-20140328-35niv.html>
- 16 Australian Senate Economics References Committee, "Privatisation of state and territory assets and new infrastructure," March 19, 2015. [http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\\_Business/Committees/Senate/Economics/Privatisation\\_2014/Report/c02](http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Economics/Privatisation_2014/Report/c02)